URSUS Library Directors Council

Bangor Public Library, Board Room

Friday, January 16, 2009
Present:
Tom Abbott; Donna Bancroft; Greg Curtis; Leslie Kelly; Angelynn King; Linda Lord Barbara McDade; David Nutty; Frank Roberts; Joyce Rumery; Jonathan Williams 
Absent:

John Barden; James Jackson Sanborn; Chris Knott; Steve Podjajny 
Reference support for NEC graduate students residing in Maine

We decided that the response from the URSUS group of libraries is to provide to their students with the same level of service that is provided to the public.
HECCP

THE UMS libraries will summarize and identify the unique versus the routine from the PDQ.

Nelinet training

Connie Massey of Nelinet met with Frank Roberts and others about Nelinet classes.  Nelinet will provide classes at multiple libraries.  The class listing has changed radically and 60% of the classes are online.  Nelinet does not have polycom, the delivery is to the desktop.  If we decide we need something specific, we can ask for a special class for the state.  Maybe grant development for higher education.

ATM

The ATM system is ending, the upcoming year is the last extension of the ATM contract.  There was discussion about the use of polycom in place of ATM.

NetLibrary

Bangor Public Library patrons have not been able to get into the Net Library site.  Donna Bancroft noted problems also.  Jonathan thought it may be that the users are not logging in.  The login button is small and located at the top left of the page.

MaineStreet


Portal for students - Greg and Leslie will bring this to the IT group.

Greg reported that we are close to having Google mail for all students and likely it will be for staff too and the Maine.edu will no longer be used.

Stimulus package – federal government


Academic libraries are mentioned for modernization funds.

Maine InfoNet

Jonathan reported on the status of Overdrive.  He also reported that he will be on paternity leave in March and the staffing will be very tight.

David reported on the two vacancies within Maine InfoNet.  Both are State positions and we will try to get exemptions to the hiring freeze.  This will make the work of MIN difficult and all of the staff will need take care of the basic work needed by the libraries.  The MIN retreat will be held at Colby on February 27.  The Innovative Contract is nearing completion.  James signed MIN on to the ICOLC, the International Coalition of Library Consortia.
Survey of the centers and sites

Donna is working on a survey for material delivery.

Question of paging/hold slip problems and other issues

Jonathan noted that the libraries have to run the INNReach reports, particularly the borrowed too long report so that the borrowing library can work on retrieving overdue material in a timely manner.  The reports should be run at least once a month.
Chancellor's report - New Challenges, New Directions: Achieving Long-Term Financial Sustainability
Joyce reported that purchasing may become a centralized UMS function.  Huron Consulting has been hired to interview departments that purchase large items or who generate large invoices.  Joyce and her staff will be interviewed on January 21, 2009.
Centralized IT is still in discussion and there is uncertainty about how it will develop.  At the March retreat of the MIN Board Ralph made a direct pitch to manage URSUS.  Dick Thompson, from the State IT, said the time has come to think about structure with the in-sourcing of URSUS support.  So, there is interest in some of the work we do by both IT departments. 

One concern about consolidation is a lack of understanding on the part of IT about our needs which are very directly linked to service for the users.
We need to be open to some consolidation or collaboration, but when it comes to software upgrades and other activities that require specific knowledge of the modules we have a concern that we will not get the service our users have come to expect.  We should prepare in writing what we expect – a service level agreement.  Then if we need to respond to this as a group we will be ready.
The Task Force created by the Chancellor is to look at the role and size of the UMS Office.  We are funded out of the Chancellor’s office for both URSUS and MIN.  We need to describe and document what we do and take a strong stance on the issue of consolidation. We need to review the charges that Jim Breece gave us about material delivery, to look at cooperatives outside the state, and collection development.  We have to look at each of these as an opportunity; we do need to change and cannot rest on our ongoing collaborations.

We will create three documents to begin to address these issues:

Collection Development – a draft outline on what we are currently doing will be written and passed on to Frank who will take the lead – working title is One Library/One Collection

Material delivery – a draft outline will be written and passed on to Barbara who will take the lead on the document
IT consolidation – a draft will be prepared which is tentatively viewed as an rfp or service level agreement (after meeting Greg, James, and David will take the lead on this)
Collaborations outside of Maine – Donna will work with James on this project
MARVEL! Funding 

Linda Lord announced that she had put in a request for an additional $50,000 to add to the PUC funding

Last Copy Center

At a meeting of the Larger Libraries there was a discussion about using that space for JStor journals, they would prefer a space for monographs.  Greg said that the committee would not be opposed to that, but some libraries will need to store journals so the building would not be just monographs.
Documents created after the meeting is attached below.

The next URSUS Library Directors meeting will be March 20, 2009 at Bangor Public Library.

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~
Outline for One Library/One Collection
The purpose of this report is to describe the URSUS libraries current practices for collection development and will serve as the benchmark for ongoing collaborative collection development.

1. Current collecting practices


Our specific community requirements 

Examples:
college/program/course support





local business support





preservation of Maine history


How do we acquire the materials

Individual library practices – profiled monographs/patron requests/bundled journals/gifts/etc.



Current UMS and state-wide collecting – MARVEL!, etc


What formats 



Monographs



journals/Newspapers



E-books



E-journals



Databases



Government Publications



Media



Etc.

2. What materials are currently shared



monographs 



databases with system and/or state-wide access



ejournals



ebooks



also interlibrary loan 

3. Cost savings of acquiring material collectively

4. Contribution to the economy

5. Complementary initiatives


Maine InfoNet


Larger Libraries Group

6. Next steps


Assess the strengths and weaknesses of the collections and estimate future needs

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~
URSUS Managers Report for January 2009

Due to the recent holidays and term schedule, the bulk of the time since the last report has been spent in fairly routine maintenance tasks, and there is a short backlog of outstanding support requests for URSUS. I will be taking an extended leave in February or March following the birth of my second child.  Between this and the personnel changes mentioned in the executive director’s report, this may lead to a few changes in the level of service available for URSUS in the spring term, but I am hopeful that reorganizing support responsibilities will minimize this.

I have been catching up on the backlog this week, and by the end of the month, I expect to be current.

URSUS is now set up to work with the Overdrive service.  Patrons of URSUS libraries subscribing to the service will be able to use their barcodes to check out downloadable materials from URSUS.  Because URSUS is used as the authentication database for this service, there will be no delay between the creation of a patron barcode in URSUS and the availability of Overdrive resources.

-Jonathan Williams

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~
Reports from campuses/libraries for URSUS Council Meeting, January 16, 2009

UM-Augusta- Tom  
LibGuides – These have been a tremendously successful resource and popular with students and faculty.  

Our librarians started creating these in late summer, and a total of 34 Guides have been produced to date.  Most recent statistics through 12/31/08 show a total of 5894 hits.  We have general subject guides and course-specific guides that we produce, usually with instructor input, for particular classes.  The ENG101 LibGuide generated 1407 hits.  We continue to produce new guides as well as updating the existing ones.  See attached report.
Virtual Reference – Four librarians (Katz and Off-Campus) are now staffing the VRL live chat/email/phone function.  Our goal is to keep it staffed between 9 and 4 each day.

UCB new library building – Completion of renovation work at Belfast hall has a completion goal of March 29, 2009.  The entire bottom floor has been gutted and redesigned as an open space library/information area.  Open House announcement to follow. 

We will be inventorying our complete collection, with work starting this month and scheduled to run through the summer of 09.  This task is being done by two people (one, dealing with the circulating collection and one with the reference collection).

A new Library Director has been hired for UMA’s Bangor Campus Library. His name is Ben Treat, most recently from Franklin Pierce University in New Hampshire.  He will begin on March 2.  Tom will bring him to an upcoming Directors’ meeting to be introduced and to help him come up to speed. 

UMA is in the very early stages of developing a disaster recovery plan for our libraries.  Having a current inventory is a practical first step.

Our new Instruction, Reference and Outreach Librarian Amber Johnson is working with Tim Pellett on our UMA only databases.  Her aim is to make sure we have useful statistics, efficient communication and perhaps economies by combining the UMA and UCB IP ranges on our subscriptions.

Our book budget is frozen for the rest of the year, but we are keeping lists to be ready should the money become available.

The Plunkett Poetry Festival on April 17 and 18 this year will feature former U.S. Poet Laureate, Donald Hall.  The festival, now in its seventh year, has traditionally been held in the Katz Library but, because of Donald Hall’s name recognition, we may have to move the event to a larger space.  Special reservations are available for UMS Library staff members, but must be reserved as seating is limited to 280.  Call Tom

Plans are under way to install a coffee bar in the library.  Aramark will provide the coffee, etc. and payment will be on the honor system.  We are currently working out the details.

We plan to broadcast the January 20 Presidential Inauguration on a big screen in the library.

UMPI – Greg

We are getting ready for the start of classes on Tuesday, Jan 20.  We are also waiting to find out where the budget discussions are going and what that means for our campus.

UM-Farmington – Frank

Since our initial hire for Library Information Services Manager did not work out, we promoted Bryce Cundick from IT Librarian to the position.  Then, in campus cutback, we lost the IT Librarian position, so I guess I am glad we had a position open.  The campus cut 15 positions total - the idea is that these won't be coming back.  

There is lots of discussion of transformational change, and our academic department structure is going to change to divisions (5 or so versus 10), and we are no longer going to have a College of Education and a College of Arts and Sciences, just one structure, and our deans will be designated assistant  provosts.  There is also a request from the admin that faculty move from a senate to an assembly of the whole, leading to much discussion.  My materials budget is safe at this point, however.  In the library, we are looking at our structure in light of recent changes, and possible future changes, and may be adjusting how we do things.

UMaine-Machias  - Angelynn

On New Year's Day, Merrill Library underwent a dramatic ceiling collapse and subsequent flood after a heat-exchange coil full of hot water ruptured on the roof. Fortunately, the damage was concentrated in the workroom, and nothing in the permanent collection was lost. Total replacement cost for materials should be less than $1000, excluding carpet, paint, and one (leased) photocopier. Psychological damage to the director, who missed the Rose Bowl, is incalculable.
Off-Campus Library Services - Donna

   We will be meeting with the representative from ITunes University on the 28th. ITunes University is a free service offered by Apple as part of their commitment to Mobile Learning. The software provides an opportunity to produce audio and video podcasts let students study at their own pace. At OCLS we plan to use it to assist distance students with instructions on how to best utilize our services. 

  Busy trying to do more with less!

Law & Legislative Reference Library – John
The legislative session is underway. Cloture is tomorrow, so traffic from legislators and staff has been high.

We have extended an offer to fill our Library Assistant position and expect our candidate to begin on January 26. This is a redefined position that will focus on preservation and digital resource creation.

The Law Library is finding support for its plans to digitize a range of legislative and other state materials, and this person will be a key player. Given the current economic climate, this may be the last person

I'm able to hire for some time.
Maine State Library – Linda – shared following memo
TO: 

Senator Alfond, Representative Sutherland and the Joint Committee on 



Education & Cultural Affairs 

FROM: 
Linda Lord, Acting State Librarian

RE: 

LD45 Initiative responses

DATE:

January 14, 2009

Maine State Library 0217 
Ref# 606-P121 

Permanent savings $36,260
The elimination of one Customer Representative Assistant II, Collection Services, reduces the staff of the Library’s Interlibrary Loan section to two employees.  The State Library is a statewide as well as a central Maine reference and resource center and loans 25,000 items per year to other libraries. In addition this staff borrows approximately the same amount of materials from other libraries for State Library and central Maine library patrons.

Ref# 607-P121
Permanent savings $67,733
The Library Section Supervisor, Collection Services, coordinates the selection, acquisition, disposition and cataloging of all print, audiovisual, and electronic materials.  This position is not only supervisory but also provides hands-on cataloging as well as the evaluation of subordinate staff.   Most of the work of this position will fall to its supervisor – the Division Director of Public Services.  However, all cataloging will now be performed solely by one professional cataloger with no backup.

Ref# 608-P122
Permanent savings $55,474
The elimination of the Statistician I position means that statistics gathering and mandated federal reporting is now spread out among seven employees who are adding facets of this work to their regular duties.  This increases the chances for overlap, miscommunications, and issues “falling through the cracks” but everyone involved is giving their very best.

Ref #609- P122
One time savings $8,424

Reduction to the book budget: In addition to cuts made in this line in FY08, the Library will retreat to funding levels of the 1990s.  This situation is especially grievous because over 250 public libraries in Maine face their own budget cuts and look to the State Library as the backstop library for resources.

Statewide Library Information System 0185

Ref #610 P122
One time savings $25,000
Reduction to the on-line databases. This curtailment applies only to FY 2009.  Any future cuts to this budget line item will necessitate the elimination of currently purchased on-line full-text from magazines, newspapers, and reference books that can be accessed from any Internet-connected computer from any location in the Stat3
~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~

Outline for the Report on Material Delivery

The purpose of this report is to demonstrate the benefits of the delivery service, the impact on the economy, and the need to continue the service through the UMS.

1. Impact of the service on libraries and their users


Who is using the service


Monographs easily and quickly available to the user


Delivery within 2 to 3 days


Collections do not need to be duplicated 

2. Contribution to the State’s economy

Libraries are providing the means for users to gain access to the books they need without duplicating collections

3. Statistics

INNReach – number of loans per year 

Request Function – number of loans per year

URSUS Libraries - Who do we lend to/borrow from

(recreate the INNReach pie chart that Karl had in one of his reports – it was a great visual)

4. Cost and Contract

One contract through the Maine State Library – the libraries work together to provide this service 
List of delivery locations (all libraries served by the current Velocity contract)

All libraries in the state have the opportunity to use the service


Current contract is based on the number of stops/ranked by delivery day or on call


Estimate of the weight per year of the items loaned/borrowed 


Estimate the cost other delivery modes: USPS/UPS/hire own staff
~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~

Notes we had prepared prior to meeting with Jim Breece, September 23, 2008
State of the URSUS consortium 

Meeting for more than 30 years, etc.  

We work together to provide the access and services our users need and balance among the following:

Google, Google Scholar, Wikipedia, etc. 

Purchased databases, ejournals, etc.

unrestricted use and licensed (restricted) use 

full-text articles and documents availability

Reference collections at each library 

Basic materials collections at each library

Librarian mediation/teaching users how to navigate and select useful materials

Librarians collaborating with faculty to assure information literacy as a NEASC required learning 

We use best practices and question our assumptions or challenge how we do "business" 


LibQual

Other resources including literature and conferences

Achievements 

Brief description of some of our collaborations 

Collection development for the system-wide databases 

Cooperation in lending and borrowing 

Digitization projects 

Initiatives 

Last copy centers (BTS and Loring) 


One library, one collection concept 

Centralized monographic collection

E-journals, ebooks, and other multimedia

Digitization projects

Campus specialization


Localized/shared services

Grant funding

Challenges 
Changing nature of the ILS and III concerns 
Hardware and software costs 

Cost of content/collections

Delivery of content (delivery of paper/delivery of electronic resources)

Space and building maintenance and other facility issues

Continuing impact of the state bond funds

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~

Notes from Jim Breece’s meeting with us on September 24, 2008

Jim Breece opened the discussion by referencing the Agenda for Action, the two items he specifically mentioned were student success and financial sustainability. (http://www.maine.edu/pdf/AgendaforAction.pdf)

He asked that we respond to a couple of questions during lunch: one for Gary – what missed opportunities were there for this group over his career and for us all - if we were to design a new library on a college campus what would it look like.

Jim wanted to not just hear from us, but to give us direction to think about ways to increase our resources or to help manage costs.  He wanted us to think about gutsy moves that would take us further and by working together determine if there are efficiencies or consolidations we may be able to employ. He recognized the full range of libraries in the State and asked about the health of the smallest libraries in the state.

During the morning we were able to address most of the items we had included in our talking points.

· Jim asked that we look at other options for delivery, costs are increasing and there may be other solutions.

· He asked that we look at models of in sourcing, one university providing a service for all of the others – Vermont College as an example (http://www.vtcolleges.org/)

· There was a suggestion to look to New Hampshire and Vermont as collaborative partners.  Plus New Brunswick.  Maybe look for a grant to do this – he mentioned the Davis Family Foundation. (http://www.davisfoundations.org/site/family.asp)

We discussed that although there are monies for databases we are in an attrition model – each year we have to cut and we have no ability to add resources that are requested.  This is true for the UMS databases and the MARVEL ! databases.

Jim also mentioned the Governor’s Council on Maine’s Quality of Place (http://www.maine.gov/spo/specialprojects/qualityofplace/index.htm) and the Aspirations Program (http://www.maine.gov/dhhs/ocfs/cw/cf3p5.htm)

Notes from our meeting on November 21, 2008
Our future and follow-up from the September meeting with Jim Breece

The group discussed issues related to the budget and how we can work together and continue to provide a high level of resources and services for our users.  

In response to the concern over the delivery service we could check on Google Books and determine if we purchased access would we then need to purchase less and send less materials via Velocity.

We may not want to meet with the CAO’s this year.  We could write an interim report for Jim and invite him for a meeting later in the academic year.

We still need to explore further in-sourcing – such as cataloging.  Of course, any campus libraries that become the center for any processing will likely need more staff to accomplish the task.   

We can focus on purchasing and eliminate multiple copies of some titles – of course this would have more impact on the delivery service.  Maybe have a collection approval plan for a portion of the UMS libraries.

Open source for an ILS is more than 5 years away and the transition period will be expensive.  So, this is not an immediate solution.

We discussed a more centralized library system with a couple of libraries as the backbone for most resources and services.  

John Barden said that the same discussion is being held with the law libraries in the state.

Revenues – do we have any?

On the positive side we can demonstrate collaborative work with Maine InfoNet.  We do not each need a systems librarian.

We have to show how lean we are and demonstrate the resources and services that we provide for relatively small budgets.  We cannot do business as usual, we have to show the pain of the cuts that we are given.

Outline for an RFP/Service Level Agreement for IT services to the libraries

Regarding the possible in-sourcing of some aspects of technology support this document describes our needs.

Overview

The URSUS Libraries require efficient and responsive service to all issues related to the operation of the URSUS OPAC and the various functions including cataloging, circulation, and acquisitions.  Also require efficient and responsive service for other library related software including Docutek, databases, etc.

Description of Services


Maintenance of the URSUS servers located at Neville Hall.  

Response to changes within the parameters of the functions of the Millenium software components

Requirements


Knowledge of the functionality of the components of the ILS 


Attendance at meetings of the various library committees that deal with the ILS components


Establishment of a good working relationship with the staff of III

Centralized help desk must be knowledgeable and “local” – we have strong customer service needs – our students/faculty cannot wait

Performance 

Measurements


Response time of X for changes in basic system functions (loan rule change, etc.)

Cost 

